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The Monthly Meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday July 6, 2017 in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh Pennsylvania at 4:00 PM.  


Members Present

Honorable Judge David Cashman 
County Council President John DeFazio
Austin Davis representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner 
Kevin Kraus representing County Sheriff William Mullen 
Terri Klein


Also attending:  Warden Orlando Harper, Ms. Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, and other interested parties.  


1. Public Comment


Ms. Damick presented the following:

Ms. Damick reiterated Ms. Klein’s request for usage data regarding law kiosk systems within the Jail.  Ms. Klein responded that per discussion in last month’s meeting, this data is not available given the structure of the system. 

The Jail has been putting out ads to continue to fill vacancies.  Ms. Damick presented clippings from the newspaper for Jail recruitment.  

There were no suicides in the last month which is excellent, however there were 5 suicide attempts which is high.  This is a sign that something is not going well.  

Ms. Damick referenced the number of psychiatrists in the Jail. Judge Cashman responded that there are four psychiatrists in the Jail and will explain further in his remarks.

The Electronic Health Record system will be operational at the end of July.  

The Jail Collaborative submitted an excellent report with the expenditure request form.  It shows exactly where the money goes from the inmate welfare fund.  Everything is very well explained.  

The number of pregnant women has doubled in the last month.  This is unfortunate.  It would be a good idea to investigate the role that drug use is playing among these inmates.  

Ms. Damick hopes to reiterate the humanity of inmates.   This can be lost when looking at statistics and formal reports of events in the Jail. Ms. Damick urged the board to keep this in mind when reading the statistics on suicides and suicide attempts. These are all children of someone.  Ms. Damick pointed out that county employees are public servants and the decisions that are made regarding public money involve all of the taxpayers.  When suicide attempts or suicides do occur it costs the entire county.   

Judge Cashman reported that there are currently four psychiatrists in the Jail.  One is retiring at the end of the month.  The Jail plans to invest in forensic psychologists to have a broader spectrum of mental health specialists within the Jail.  They will enable them to better flag those who present a danger to themselves and to others.  The Jail may go down to three psychiatrists for a while given the retirement but it will go back up and they will eventually have more than four mental health specialists in the Jail.


2. Review of the Minutes for June 1, 2017 

The Board approved with no additions or corrections.


3. President’s Report 

The Post-Gazette published an informative article by Rich Lord in on the ACJ last month.  Judge Cashman was not contacted for the article. For the most part the article seemed even handed, but some of the sources in the article are of questionable integrity.  Martha Bell for example was used as a source.  She was a nursing home administrator at an Alzheimer’s facility who was convicted of welfare fraud for taking over 5 million dollars from the government by filing false facility staffing reports.   As a result her nursing home was severely understaffed and an Alzheimer’s patient escaped, tripped, and eventually passed away.  Martha Bell attempted to create a cover up by placing the deceased patient back in their room and turning the heat up in the room to try and warm the body back up.    She was convicted of involuntary manslaughter and Judge Cashman gave her 22 – 44 months plus seven years of probation consecutive to the five years she got from the federal government.   When she got out, she and her unindicted co-conspirator Warren Mason continued to commit fraud.  She is a questionable source for the article.  That said, overall the article was decent.  

Judge Cashman referenced a frightening report - from 2007 to today there has been a 500% increase in the diagnosis rate of individuals suffering from opiate abuse.   Some people may put this off by saying it’s from individuals who had initially been injured and received a prescription for painkillers that led to dependency.  This is not the case. Instead it is due largely to the widespread availability of drugs on the street.  Many drug users mistakenly believe that these drugs are recreational when they are not.  They are crippling and totally destructive.  He is sorry to say that this is what keeps the courts in business.  Judge Cashman stated that the vast majority of all of his cases involve drugs and alcohol in some manner.  Judge Cashman is convinced that the legalization of drugs would be a public safety nightmare.  

They are continuing to work to reduce drug risk and suicide attempts by identifying and treating the populations that are at high risk.  They want to give treatment to inmates and not warehouse people.  Judge Cashman recently sentenced an individual who is a purse snatcher to 21-42 years.  He has had 24 previous convictions for similar offenses.  He has successfully completed nearly every rehab program that exists solely so that he can get out of Jail and back into drugs.   Unless you have somebody who is committed to the idea that they want to change you can give them all the programs in the world and it’s not going to help.  It is still a fine idea to make these programs available and it will be the inmates’ choice, not the County’s as to whether or not they are rehabilitated.     


4. Warden’s Report 

Warden Harper thanked the Oversight Board for taking the time out to visit the Jail.  He appreciates when individuals come to the Jail to see the good work that is done there.  

Warden Harper introduced new Chief Deputy Warden David Zetwo. Mr. Zetwo began his position on June 5th. 

Mr. Zetwo thanked the Board for the opportunity to service in Allegheny County.  He has both military experience and many years of experience in the field of corrections.  Mr. Zetwo has worked at numerous SCI facilities including SCI Pittsburgh, Green and Mercer.  


Judge Cashman commented that Mr. Zetwo will bring a wealth of experience to the Jail.  SCI Green is a maximum security facility that houses most of the individuals on death row.  It is also a diagnostic center that reviews what level of security inmates require. It is a very dangerous place.  He will bring insight from these experiences along with those from his time at SCI Mercer is more similar to the Allegheny County Jail.  


Warden Harper reported that John Lynch has been selected as employee of the month for June.  He also recognized the juvenile officers for their continued outstanding efforts to administer that program.  

Due to the opiate epidemic, the health services department has created posters to teach individuals how to react when they see a drug overdose.  

The health services department continues to work tirelessly to fill healthcare staff vacancies in the Jail.  The vacancies report shows that significant progress is being made.  Vacancies have gone down from 42 to 38 in the past month. This month they will hire a Director of Nursing, Assistant Director of Nursing, a Mental Health Nurse.  

5. Deputy Warden’s Report 

Deputy Warden Long introduced the expenditure request from the Allegheny County Jail Collaborative for reentry services program.  The Jail Collaborative is requesting $658,408 to support service coordination, educational classes and job training. The included report also highlights free services that are part of the program including drug and alcohol testing, bus passes, and cognitive behavioral therapy. 

Warden Long also commented that there is uncertainty regarding the state budget which has not yet passed.  They are looking at possibly up to a 12 percent cut in block grant funding.  If this cut occurs the requested funds will not be sufficient to cover the cost of the program for the rest of the year and an additional funding request may be necessary. 

Ms. Griffin noted that in the provided report that the completion rate for reentry programs was listed as zero. 

Ms. Long replied that it appears that this was an oversight.  They will re-tally the numbers and update the Board with the corrected numbers.  

Mr. Davis stated that the Jail Collaborative represents an excellent collaboration between a diverse group of stakeholders.  If you look at the total expense of the program it is about three million dollars total and the Jail Board commits just over six hundred thousand dollars.  It is a good investment and many individuals have benefited from the program.  Mr. Davis made a motion to approve of the expense.  

Mr. DeFazio seconded the motion. 

Ms. Klein inquired who performs the mentoring that is part of the program.  Deputy Warden Long replied that this mentoring is done by inmates who have been released and come back to help those in the program.  

The Board voted unanimously to pass the expenditure request. 



6. Old Business 

Nothing to report. 


7. New Business 

Mr. Davis reported that Pastor Earlene Coleman has resigned from the board about a month ago due to an increasingly busy schedule and an inability to attend the Board meetings.   The County Executive appointed Abass Kamara as a new member to the Board.  County council has approved the appointment.  

Ms. Klein thanked Warden Harper and his staff for being so open and helpful during the Board’s unannounced visit to the Jail last month.  

Ms. Klein introduced a New York Times article about the opiate addiction treatment medication Vivitrol and how aggressive the company behind it has been in pushing the drug despite inadequate evidence supporting its effectiveness.  Ms. Klein stated that it would be helpful if Dr. Joseph and the medical department could provide information to the Board on their views of Vivitrol compared to other more studied methods of opiate addiction treatment.  


8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 

Dr. Joseph clarified that he represents Allegheny County Jail medical services and that they partner with Allegheny Health Network. 

Dr. Joseph reported that staffing is improving as the report shows.  Recruitment has been laborious but he can see improvement.  More interviews are scheduled in the coming months.  

Regarding the healthcare report Dr. Joseph noted that clinic visits went up.  This is a good thing.  There has been an effort to get providers scheduled to treat inmates in need of care.  Offsite specialty referrals have gone down.  This saves the Jail time and money.  This is because the review process for outside referrals has been improved and they are working to bring specialists into the Jail to treat inmates.  

Judge Cashman reported that the Jail population has remained steady at 2100.  Over 700 of these are on some sort of medication.  Many are on multiple medications with complicated regimens.  Healthcare staff does a lot of good work to oversee the complex distribution of these medications to inmates.   

9. Community Corrections Reports


a. Program for Offenders 

No report. 

b. Renewal Center 

Adam Zak reported that they continue to work with the Pittsburgh Downtown Partnership for a community service project cleaning streets in Downtown Pittsburgh.  This weekend they will be cleaning exchange way over by the Theater District. More locations will be scheduled throughout the summer. 
	
c. Electronic Monitoring 

Jackie Piatt reported that 654 individuals are in the program. This is relatively low.  There were 103 successful completions in May, four absconders who have all been apprehended, ten new arrests during supervision and two technical violations.  

Judge Cashman reported that the electronic monitoring program could handle up to 1100 individuals in relatively comfortable fashion.  He is working to find individuals who could be part of the electronic monitoring program rather than being sent to the Jail to serve a sentence.  This could help further reduce the Jail population.


d. Goodwill 

Gaye Velar reported on a new program sponsored by the Jail to train workers.  The first graduates completed the program on June 3rd.  


10. [bookmark: _GoBack]Adjournment

Ms. Damick inquired about the relationship between the Inmate Welfare Fund and the State given the looming budget impasse.  It would be wise to have a contingency plan incase funding is cut.  




Respectfully submitted, 
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Chelsa Wagner
Secretary 
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